
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION
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JOHNNY DRAKE CLAIMANT

ELKHART PRODUCTS CORP. RESPONDENT
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CARRIER

OPINION FILED JULY 28, 2010

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in
Springdale, Washington County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by KENNETH OSBORNE, Attorney, Fayetteville,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by GENE WILLIAMS, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On May 11, 2010, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on December 2, 2009, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

December 3, 2009.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to his lower

back on June 11, 2008.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Additional medical treatment in the form of a Marcaine Disc

Space Injection at L5-S1.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that on June 11, 2008
he injured his back when he slipped off a
platform.  That the Claimant contends he is
entitled to additional medical treatment from
his primary treating physician, Dr. Luke Knox.
Additionally that Dr. Knox recommended an MRI
back in September which has been denied.  That
the Claimant should be entitled to temporary
total disability benefits through a date yet
to be determined.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“It does not appear the claimant is entitled
to additional temporary total disability
benefits.  After his injury, claimant
continued work at light duty, with exceptions
for the period after his surgery in March 2009
and a couple of general plant layoffs.
Respondents paid temporary total disability
benefits after the surgery.  See, attached
Exhibit No. 1.  The medical records do not
support entitlement to additional temporary
total disability benefits at this time.”

The claimant in this matter is a forty-two-year-old male who

was employed by the respondent on June 11, 2008, when he suffered

a compensable injury to his lumbar spine.  This injury resulted in

surgical intervention on March 26, 2009.  The claimant’s surgery

was performed by Dr. Luke Knox.  The operative note from the

surgery lists the following as to the procedures performed on the

claimant:

“L5-S1 hemilaminotomy.  Take-down lateral
recess wide neuro foraminotomy.  Diskectomy at
5-1 with intraoperative x-ray.  Placement of
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epidural Marcaine.  Interfacet injection Solu-
Cortef.  Epidural Solu-Cortef.”

On May 21, 2009, the claimant saw Dr. Knox for a follow up

visit.  The claimant complained of continuing back pain and was

placed on physical therapy and work restrictions.

On July 22, 2009, the claimant saw Dr. Knox and continued to

complain of significant back pain.  At that time, the claimant was

working full duty and Dr. Knox continued the claimant’s

conservative measures and strengthening program.

On September 11, 2009, the claimant was seen by Dr. Knox still

complaining of back pain along with right hip pain.  The claimant’s

physical therapy had to be discontinued due to worsening pain and

work conflicts.  At that time, Dr. Knox recommended the claimant

undergo an MRI of the lumbar spine.

On October 13, 2009, the claimant was seen by Dr. Knox.  Dr.

Knox reported that the claimant’s worker’s compensation carrier has

denied the MRI that was recommended.  X-rays were performed on the

claimant and Dr. Knox reports that, “There seems to be a haziness

to the endplates with endplate changes that may be related to his

previous surgery.  Due to the MRI scan being denied, Dr. Knox

ordered a CBC, a sed rate and a C-reactive protein on the claimant.

On November 3, 2009, the claimant was seen by Dr. Knox.  The

clinic note from that visit indicates that the CBC, sed rate, and

C-reactive protein were all in the normal range.  Dr. Knox also

indicated that the claimant is now to undergo the MRI that he

previously recommended that was initially denied by the claimant’s

workers’ compensation carrier.



4

On May 3, 2010, Dr. Knox authored the following letter to the

claimant’s attorney:

“I had the opportunity to visit with Mr. Johnn
Drake on May 3, 2010.  As you know, he had
undergone an L5-S1 discectomy a year ago.  I
have always felt that he needed lumbosacral
stabilization i.e. fusion at L5-S1.  I have
recommended that he undergo a Marcaine disc
space injection to confirm our suspicions.  We
have been met repeatedly with resistance by
his insurance carriers.  I am not exactly sure
why, but they have denied his ability to
pursue our further treatment plan and
recommendations.  I understand that Johnn is
undergoing a trial next week to define his
current treatment plan.  If you have any
concerns or questions concerning his
difficulties please do not hesitate to contact
me.”

At the hearing in this matter, Joint Exhibits 2 and 3 were

introduced into the record.  These documents were letters from

Sharon Lyman, R.N., case manager for the respondents which were

sent on January 20, 2010, and March 18, 2010, respectively.  Both

of these letters indicate the respondents’ denial of the L5-S1

Marcaine disc space injections recommended by Dr. Knox.

On April 9, 2010, the deposition of Dr. Knox was taken by the

attorneys in this matter.  This deposition was introduced into

evidence as Joint Exhibit 4.  The following are excerpts from that

deposition regarding Dr. Knox’s opinions regarding the claimant’s

need for the Marcaine disc space injection and the denial of his

recommended treatment.  These exchanges are between the

respondents’ attorney and Dr. Knox:

“Q. Do you have any other treatment plan for
him?
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A. I have asked that he undergo a Marcaine
disc space injection at L5/S1.

Q. And what would you hope to accomplish with
that?

A. I'm hoping that that may help -- that is a
test to be done to see if, per chance, it may
not help his back and leg pain.  If he had
complete resolution of his back and leg pain
for four hours, four or five, six hours, after
this injection, I would feel comfortable in
telling John that he should probably have that
level fused.  My rationale being that that's
about the only thing that comes up on this MRI
scan, his plain films.  I felt that
conceivably we could've done that on the
initial surgery, but I was hoping he would
respond to the discectomy and would not need a
fusion.  But it continues to return with
continued complaints of back and leg pain, and
basically just trying to improve his overall
functional ability by helping him with his
back and leg pain.

Q. Now, is the goal of the Marcaine injection
to reduce or remove inflammation?

A. It is done to define the pain generator of
his continued complaints.

Q. So if you do the injection at that level
and he says I don't hurt anymore, you assume
that that's the main generator?

          A. Yes.

Q. And by that, we're talking about the
endplate changes?

          A. Yes.

Q. Well, if the endplate changes consist of
edema, is there some prospect that that may
resolve on its own over time without surgery?

          A. That is a possibility.

Q. So in this case, you would be recommending
a lumbar fusion if this injection produced the
pain relief?
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          A. Yes.”

In another portion of the deposition, the following exchange

occurred:

“Q. Now, I understand at one point the carrier
was corresponding with you or saying they
didn't want to approve this disc space
injection, among other reasons, because there
was an indication in the literature about the
effectiveness either for diagnosis or
therapeutic.  Do you disagree with that?

          A. Wholeheartedly.

          Q. Okay.

A. The rather interesting point is the -- I
don't know if you've read my letter to them,
but the rationale they sent me was like a
10-page letter of correspondence.  And the
humorous part about that was that I assumed
that they sent to me assuming that I would not
read it.  Yet I read it, and told them that
their correspondence simply confirmed the
reason/rationale I wanted to do the discogram.
And I mentioned that to them.

Q. Okay.  Did they ever -- anybody ever
actually talk to you from the insurance
company?

A. Let's see.  Yes.  I talked to, actually I
think, two people.  I think -- yeah, I spoke
to two individuals at some point, so I don't
recall who -- I think I talked to two
different people.  There's Dr. Karp.  That was
a while back.  So I think I talked to two
different people, two different surgeons.  Or
I assumed that -- no, I think one was an ER
doctor and I spoke to -- I'm not sure what the
other two physicians were that I spoke to.

Q. Well, assuming that the lumbar fusion
surgery is done, do you have any way in
advance of estimating the probability it's
going to relieve this man's pain?

A. Today?  No.  That is the reason/rationale
for doing the Marcaine disc space injection.
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Q. If you do the disc space injection and it
doesn't give him the temporary relief of pain,
what would you do?

          A. It does or does not?

          Q. Does not.

          A. Does not.

Q. Because I understand the indication for
surgery would be predicated on its relieving
his pain for a few hours?

          A. Correct.

Q. If it doesn't relieve his pain, what's the
next step?

A. I'm going to tell John that he's as good as
he's going to get and I will not recommend
surgery.”

Another exchange is as follows:

“Q. I'm looking at this March 18 letter --

          A. Yeah.

Q. -- where they're saying they're not to
authorize the Marcaine injection.  Now, I
gather from the letter, the carrier's
contending there's medical studies literature
which says these don't have a proven benefit.
Are there ones that you rely on to contradict
that, or is it personal experience?

A. The patient selection criteria for
discography, if provider or payer agree to
perform anyway.  Back pain for at least three
months' duration; he has that.  Failure of
recommending conservative treatment including
active physical therapy; he's done that.  An
MRI demonstrating one or more degenerative
disc as well as one or more normal appearing
disc to allow for any internal control
injection normal disc to validate procedure by
the lack of pain response to that injection;
he's got that.  Satisfactory results from
detailed psychosocial assessment; discography
in subjects with emotional or chronic pain
problems have been linked to reports of
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significant back pain.  I don't know about
that, his psychosocial assessment.  Intended
as a screen for surgery.  The surgeon feels
that lumbar spine fusion is appropriate but is
looking for this to determine if it is not
indicated; that's what we're doing.  And we're
not doing specifically discography; although,
we are doing discography, but I added an extra
level of procedure with this, basically, the
Marcaine portion of the discography.  Which if
that deadens that area and takes care of his
back pain, I believe that to be the pending
generating component of his back pain.

Q. So the injection would be into the disc
itself?

A. Yes.  Yes, sir.  Discography can be
considered as preparation for the surgical
procedure itself; briefed on potential risk
and benefit for discography surgery; single
level testing with control due to high rates
of positive discogram after surgery for lumbar
disc herniation this should be potential
reason for noncertification.  You know, that's
up to you guys.  But every one of these are
indications for doing the discogram, and then
I'm taking it one step further doing it with
Marcaine.

Q. But you already know that the disc
annualaris isn't compromised because you've
removed a fragment.  So your real reason is to
get the Marcaine delivered to the site?

A. To see if his response is such that --
sometimes I do that and then come back and say
that didn't help a bit.  So I feel like I've
saved him an operation whenever -- a worthless
operation.”

The issue in this matter is whether the Marcaine disc space

injection at L5-S1 is reasonable and necessary medical treatment

for the claimant’s admittedly compensable injury.  The opinions

expressed in the letters from the respondent’s insurance carrier

dated January 1, 2010, and March 18, 2010, are made without ever

physically examining the claimant.  Any position taken was done so
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through the review of Dr. Knox’s treatment.  Dr. Knox, on the other

hand, has personally treated the claimant over a long course of

time.  This includes performing surgery on the claimant and several

personal examinations of the claimant as his authorized treating

physician.

The respondents’ basis of denial is founded on their belief

that the claimant does not meet certain criteria for Dr. Knox’s

recommended treatment.  However, as Dr. Knox correctly points out

in his deposition, the claimant does meet the majority of the

criteria set out by the respondents for Dr. Knox’s recommended

treatment.

I find that the treatment in the form of Marcaine disc space

injection at L5-S1 is reasonable and necessary medical treatment

for the claimant’s admittedly compensable injury.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on December 2, 2009, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed December 3, 2009, are hereby accepted as

fact.
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2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that the Marcaine disc space injection at L5-S1 is reasonable and

necessary medical treatment for the claimant’s admittedly

compensable injury.

ORDER

The respondents shall bear the cost of the claimant’s Marcaine

disc space injection at L5-S1 to be performed by Dr. Knox.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


